

# A Global Americans Explainer

# Brazil-Venezuela Relations Under Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva







April 2023

## **BRAZIL-VENEZUELA RELATIONS UNDER LUIZ INÁCIO LULA DA SILVA**

A Global Americans Explainer

## Acknowledgments

This report was prepared by Global Americans. The report was written by Caio Pereira (Associate Editor, Global Americans). The author thanks Adam Ratzlaff (Deputy Director, Global Americans), Robert Carlson (Research Associate, Global Americans), Archer Amon (Intern, Global Americans), Francisco Gulielmetti (Intern, Global Americans), Nate Laske (Intern, Global Americans), and Salvador Lescano (Intern, Global Americans) for their guidance and research assistance. The analysis and views expressed herein are those of the author.

**Global Americans** is a modern-day take on the traditional think tank. Through our website, theglobalamericans.org, we provide up-to-date research and analysis on key issues affecting the countries of the Americas—democracy, human rights, social inclusion, and international relations. Our goal is to provide policymakers, academics, civil society leaders, and Western Hemisphere enthusiasts with the tools needed to promote change and build more prosperous Inter-American relations.



#### Introduction

On October 30, 2022, Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva, popularly known as Lula, became the first Brazilian president to be elected for a third term. Lula defeated incumbent President Jair Bolsonaro in the country's narrowest election since it returned to democracy in 1985.<sup>1</sup> During his previous terms (2003-2010), Lula's foreign policy was marked by various regional integration efforts and regularly sought to build bridges with neighboring countries.<sup>2</sup> By building bridges with regional actors, Lula was able to exert greater influence on the international stage. In his new administration, Lula has made it clear that his foreign policy is to cultivate relations with all global powers—albeit without necessarily aligning with any of them. Regionally, Lula is seeking to develop a more substantial unity of purpose—an element that was lacking from Brazil's foreign policy in recent years. Given Lula's historic role in regional politics and his aim of promoting deeper regional cooperation, he has the potential to play a significant role in addressing the Venezuela crisis.<sup>3</sup> Lula's past ties with former Venezuelan President Hugo Chávez have led to a degree of uncertainty among Venezuelan opposition figures.<sup>4</sup> However, this same past relationship could also allow Lula to build bridges in addressing the current situation in Venezuela.

This explainer provides an overview of Lula's experience and relationships in Venezuela and analyzes the potential role that the leader can play moving forward in addressing Venezuela's challenges in the areas of rights, democracy, migration, and regional governance. To better understand the potential role that Lula could play in addressing the situation in Venezuela, it is important to contextualize Brazil-Venezuela relations during Lula's previous terms, during his current term, and in the intervening years.

## **Brazil-Venezuela Relations in Context**

Lula and the Worker's Party (PT)—Brazil's leading left-wing political party that Lula cofounded during the country's military dictatorship<sup>5</sup>—had friendly relations with the late Venezuelan President Hugo Chávez. Lula and Chávez were integral actors in the "Pink Tide" of the 2000s,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "Maduro and Lula Agree to Resume Cooperation Agenda." TeleSUR. (2022). <u>https://www.telesurenglish.net/news/Maduro-and-Lula-Agree-to-Resume-Cooperation-Agenda-20221031-0014.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Nogara, Tiago Soares. "South American Regionalism between Brazil and Venezuela: Divergences during the Lula and Hugo Chávez Administrations." Contexto Internacional 44, no. 3. (2022). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/s0102-8529.20224403e20210006</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Brazil Is Back: Can Latin America's Divides Be Bridged?" International Crisis Group. (2023). <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/brazil/brazil-back-can-latin-americas-divides-be-bridged</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Global Americans. A Look Inside Venezuela with Julio Borges and Paola de Alemán. (2023). <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=k4qkle1Zm1Q</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Nossa História." Partido dos Trabalhadores. Accessed March 29, 2023. <u>https://pt.org.br/nossa-historia/</u>.



when governments across much of Latin America shifted to the left and adopted more socially and economically progressive policies. Lula and Chávez enjoyed and promoted many of the fundamental features of the first "Pink Tide," which included increased public spending, low levels of political polarization, and support for regional integration.<sup>6</sup>

In addition to its domestic components, the rise of leftist governments in South America at the start of the 21<sup>st</sup> century was marked by a shift in the foreign policies of many countries in the region. Many South American governments actively shifted their foreign policy to limit U.S. influence and exert greater agency. Although some, like Chávez, pivoted sharply against the United States, Lula was more measured in his policy adjustment.

While Brazil sought to engage the United States in some spaces, Lula's foreign policy also pushed back against some core U.S. interests in the region and looked to position Brazil as a key player and negotiator on the international stage. This strategy was evident in Lula's opposition to the Free Trade Area of the Americas (FTAA) project, which he saw as a "policy of annexation of Latin America by the United States" rather than a regular trade policy deal.<sup>7</sup> The FTAA negotiations ended following the 4<sup>th</sup> Summit of the Americas in Mar del Plata in 2006.<sup>8</sup> Lula's foreign policy sought to position Brazil as a strategic negotiator within the international system—an action that at times would put him at odds with the United States. An example of this was seen in Lula's attempt to negotiate an agreement between Brazil, Turkey, and Iran that would allow Iran to swap enriched uranium for reactor fuel.<sup>9</sup> Similarly, Lula's foreign policy strived to place Brazil as a partner to other non-Western countries in the world—particularly through his involvement in the creation of the BRICS, an economic cooperation bloc between Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa.<sup>10</sup> Under Lula, Brazil sought to increase its own agency within international organizations by pushing for the democratization of international multilateral institutions such as the United Nations and the International Monetary Fund.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Stuenkel, Oliver. "Latin America's Second Pink Tide Looks Very Different from the First." Americas Quarterly. (2022). <u>https://americasquarterly.org/article/latin-americas-second-pink-tide-looks-very-different-from-the-first/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Cooper, Marc. "Many Latin Americans Oppose Trade Deal." Los Angeles Times. (2002). <u>https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-feb-10-op-cooper-story.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Nogara, Tiago Soares. "South American Regionalism between Brazil and Venezuela: Divergences during the Lula and Hugo Chávez Administrations." Contexto Internacional 44, no. 3. (2022). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/s0102-8529.20224403e20210006</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "U.S. Rejects President Lula's Iran Deal." Americas Quarterly. (2010). <u>https://www.americasquarterly.org/blog/u-s-rejects-president-lulas-iran-deal/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Zimmermann, Flavia Bellieni. "Lula's Geostrategic Framing in War Times." Australian Institute of International Affairs. (2023). <u>https://www.internationalaffairs.org.au/australianoutlook/lulas-geostrategic-framing-in-wartimes/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Sabatini, Christopher. "The Sad Death of the Latin American Left." Foreign Policy. (2015). <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/12/10/venezuela-brazil-chavez-maduro-rousseff-lula/</u>.



Chávez also used his foreign policy to exert greater agency, but was more directly confrontational toward the United States. His revolutionary ideology and nationalist agenda were often antagonistic to U.S. interests. Chávez was also critical of the FTAA. In 2004, he created the Bolivarian Alternative for the Peoples of Our America (ALBA, per its Spanish acronym)—an attempt to steer away from multilateral institutions such as the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank and unite the Andean countries.<sup>12</sup> Indeed, Chávez went so far as to pull the country out of these international financial institutions in 2007. Chávez also expelled the U.S. ambassador to Venezuela in 2008 and signed an arms deal with Russia in 2009—an action that he justified as a defense mechanism against the United States in the eventual case of conflict.<sup>13</sup>

During his administration, Chávez continuously sought non-traditional economic partners to shift the balance of power in the Western Hemisphere. Iran was one such partner. In addition to dozens of diplomatic visits and hundreds of agreements, by 2012, Iranian loans and investments in Venezuela were valued at \$15 billion.<sup>14</sup> Similarly, between 2007 and 2015, Venezuela was the largest recipient of Chinese government loans in Latin America, totaling \$60 billion in investments mainly targeted at energy and infrastructure projects.<sup>15</sup>

Between 2003 and 2010, when Lula and Chávez were presidents of Brazil and Venezuela, respectively, they both worked to proliferate the regional organizational infrastructure present in the region.<sup>16</sup> Both leaders favored the creation of alternative multilateral institutions that contested neoliberal policies and limited U.S. influence, while also boosting their own influence in the region.<sup>17</sup> In 2010, Lula and Chávez were at the center of negotiations leading to the formation of the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC, per its Spanish acronym), a regional bloc consisting of all the sovereign states of the Americas with the exception of Canada and the United States. The 2008 creation of the Union of South American Nations (UNASUR, per its Spanish acronym), a Brazil-led initiative aimed at forming an alternative to the Organization of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Nogara, Tiago Soares. "South American Regionalism between Brazil and Venezuela: Divergences during the Lula and Hugo Chávez Administrations." Contexto Internacional 44, no. 3. (2022). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/s0102-8529.20224403e20210006</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Venezuela's Chavez Era." Council on Foreign Relations. Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed March 29, 2023. <u>https://www.cfr.org/timeline/venezuelas-chavez-era</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Rendon, Moises, Antonio De La Cruz, and Claudia Fernandez. "Understanding the Iran-Venezuela Relationship." Center for Strategic and International Studies. (2020). <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/understanding-iran-venezuela-relationship</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "China-Latin America Finance Databases." The Inter-American Dialogue. (2023). <u>https://www.thedialogue.org/map\_list/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Nogara, Tiago Soares. "South American Regionalism between Brazil and Venezuela: Divergences during the Lula and Hugo Chávez Administrations." Contexto Internacional 44, no. 3. (2022). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/s0102-8529.20224403e20210006</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Roy, Diana. "Brazil's Global Ambitions." Council on Foreign Relations. (2022). <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/brazils-global-ambitions</u>.



American States (OAS),<sup>18</sup> was also of significant importance for Brazil's South American integration objectives.<sup>19</sup>

Bilaterally, under Lula and Chávez, Brazil and Venezuela became important political and economic partners. Both leaders sought to promote closer energy and trade ties between their countries—a policy that Lula's hand-picked successor, Dilma Rousseff, also pursued as president.<sup>20</sup> Brazilian exports to Venezuela grew from \$603 million in 2003 to a peak of \$5.1 billion in 2008 and remained above \$3.5 billion until 2014—when the economies of both countries slowed.<sup>21</sup> Most Venezuelan exports to Brazil during that period consisted of crude and refined petroleum.<sup>22</sup>

Lula's second term as Brazil's president reached its conclusion in 2010 when Rousseff was elected as Brazil's first female president in a contested run-off election.<sup>23</sup> Meanwhile, in 2012, Chávez secured reelection for a fourth term in Venezuela and selected Nicolás Maduro as his vice president. Chávez passed away less than a year afterward due to poor health. In the 2013 presidential election following Chávez's death, Maduro narrowly won by a 1.5 percent margin.<sup>24</sup> In Brazil, although Dilma secured reelection in 2013. Massive protests sparked by economic issues and public transit fare rises took over the nation in 2013. In 2016, President Rousseff was impeached following the combination of findings from Brazil's largest corruption and criminal investigation (Operation Car Wash) and the economic downturn.<sup>26</sup> The administration of Dilma's

<sup>22</sup> "Brazil (BRA) and Venezuela (VEN) Trade." The Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). (2023). <u>https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-</u> <u>country/bra/partner/ven?dynamicBilateralTradeSelector=year2011&measureBilateralTradeSelector=vizValueOp</u> tion3.

<sup>24</sup> "Venezuela's Chavez Era." Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed March 29, 2023. https://www.cfr.org/timeline/venezuelas-chavez-era.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Binetti, Bruno, and Ben Raderstorf. "A Requiem for UNASUR." Global Americans. (2018). <u>https://theglobalamericans.org/2018/04/a-requiem-for-unasur/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Weeks, Greg. "Lula and the Revival of UNASUR and CELAC." Global Americans. (2023). <u>https://theglobalamericans.org/2023/01/lula-and-the-revival-of-unasur-and-celac/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Nogara, Tiago Soares. "South American Regionalism between Brazil and Venezuela: Divergences during the Lula and Hugo Chávez Administrations." Contexto Internacional 44, no. 3. (2022). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/s0102-8529.20224403e20210006</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Prazeres, Leandro. "Venezuela: O que o Brasil tem a Ganhar ou Perder ao Retomar Relações com País de Maduro?" BBC News Brasil. (2023). <u>https://www.bbc.com/portuguese/brasil-64193544</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Phillips, Tom. "Dilma Rousseff Wins Brazil's Presidential Election." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media. (2010). <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/nov/01/dilma-rousseff-wins-brazil-president.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Sanders, Sam. "Brazilian President Dilma Rousseff Wins Tight Re-Election Vote." NPR. (2014). <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2014/10/26/359170983/brazilian-president-dilma-rousseff-wins-tight-re-election-vote</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Stuenkel, Oliver. "Brazil's Polarization and Democratic Risks." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. (2021). <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/02/17/brazil-s-polarization-and-democratic-risks-pub-83783.</u>



successor, Michel Temer—who was highly unpopular and also investigated for corruption—led to deeper political polarization in the country. In 2018, Jair Bolsonaro—a right-wing congressman who positioned himself as the "anti-PT and anti-system candidate"—turned Brazil's political and economic crisis into an opportunity to break the status quo that shaped the country for the past years, comfortably winning the runoff presidential elections against Lula's Worker's Party candidate.<sup>27</sup>

As president, Jair Bolsonaro took a hard line on issues related to Venezuela. Following the 2019 announcement of Juan Guaidó—then-leader of Venezuela's opposition-controlled National Assembly—as interim president of the country,<sup>28</sup> Bolsonaro recognized Guaidó as the legitimate leader of Venezuela.<sup>29</sup> Bolsonaro's administration also voted to recognize Juan Guaidó both at the OAS and at the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB).<sup>30</sup> In 2020, Brazil voted to condemn Venezuela's elections at the OAS, but abstained when it came to removing Guaidó's representation at the organization.<sup>31</sup> As affairs between Bolsonaro and Maduro worsened, the Brazilian leader withdrew his country's entire diplomatic corps from Venezuela—a group of 30 diplomats and consular staff.<sup>32</sup>

## Lula's Record on Venezuela's Deteriorating Situation

Lula's approach to the current situation in Venezuela differs significantly from that of his predecessor. Since Lula left office in 2010, human rights abuses and democratic backsliding have worsened in Venezuela. Despite the differences in context between 2010 and today, examining

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Londoño, Ernesto, and Manuela Andreoni. "Brazil Election: How Jair Bolsonaro Turned Crisis into Opportunity." The New York Times. (2018). <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/29/world/americas/jair-bolsonaro-brazil-profile.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Daniels, Joe Parkin. "Venezuela: Who Is Juan Guaidó, the Man Who Declared Himself President?" The Guardian. Guardian News and Media. (2019). <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jan/15/juan-guaido-venezuelan-opposition-leader-challenging-maduros-rule</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Brito, Ricardo, Lisandra Paraguassú, and Anthony Boadle. "Brazil's Bolsonaro Formally Recognizes Venezuelan Opposition Envoy." Edited by Bill Trott and Tom Brown. Reuters. Thomson Reuters. (2019). https://www.reuters.com/article/cnews-us-venezuela-politics-brazil-idCAKCN1T5312-OCATP.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "OAS Member States Issue Joint Statement on Venezuela." U.S. Mission to the Organization of American States. (2019). <u>https://usoas.usmission.gov/oas-member-states-issue-joint-statement-on-venezuela/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Aquino, Marco and Marcelo Rochabrun. "Latin America's Left Raises Pressure on Venezuela's Guaido at OAS Summit." Reuters. (2022). <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/latin-americas-left-raises-pressure-venezuelas-guaido-oas-2022-10-06/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Boadle, Anthony, Alistair Bell, and Cynthia Osterman. "Brazil's Top Court Blocks Bolsonaro Move to Expel Venezuelan Diplomats." Reuters. (2020). <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-venezuela/brazils-top-courtblocks-bolsonaro-move-to-expel-venezuelan-diplomats-idUSKBN22E0VG.</u>



how Lula responded to previous challenges in Venezuela as president may shine light on the role that he will play in his current term.

In 2002, a short-lived coup d'état overthrew Chávez<sup>33</sup>—triggering a strong regional response and creating greater resentment and political polarization in the country. A "Friends of Venezuela" group, including Brazil, Chile, Mexico, Spain, Portugal, and the United States, was formed to help establish a dialogue between Chávez's government and the opposition. Lula was crucial in incorporating both the United States and Spain into the group. Because many perceived him as an impartial and legitimate leader, this proved to be essential in bringing more actors to the table and, consequently, in persuading the opposition to engage in the proposed debates.<sup>34</sup>

Although the "Friends of Venezuela" group assisted in temporarily reducing tensions, political polarization continued, weakening Venezuela's democratic systems of checks and balances. In the aftermath of the coup, foreign governments and international organizations also started paying closer attention to rights violations occurring in Venezuela. Some significant violations recorded during that period included lack of judicial independence, legislating by decree, limitations on press freedom, and prosecution of government critics. In addition, abuses by the police, inhumane prison conditions, and elevated rates of prison violence were also present during Chávez's time in office.<sup>35</sup>

In 2008, the nongovernmental organization Human Rights Watch (HRW) released a 230-page report that was highly critical of Chávez's human rights record, accusing his government of manipulating the country's courts and intimidating labor unions, the media, and civil society.<sup>36</sup> HRW also criticized Lula for allowing his ideological affinities with Chávez to get in the way of criticizing Venezuela's human rights violations when the two leaders overlapped in office.<sup>37</sup> In 2005, during a joint press conference with Chávez, Lula defended his Venezuelan counterpart

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "Venezuela's Chavez Era." Council on Foreign Relations. Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed March 29, 2023. <u>https://www.cfr.org/timeline/venezuelas-chavez-era</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Feldmann, Andreas E, Federico Merke, and Oliver Stuenkel. "Venezuela's Political Crisis: Can Regional Actors Help?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. (2015).

https://carnegieendowment.org/2015/11/30/venezuela-s-political-crisis-can-regional-actors-help-pub-62076. <sup>35</sup> "HRW World Report 2012: Rights Trends in World Report 2012: Venezuela." Human Rights Watch. (2012). https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2012/country-chapters/venezuela.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> "Venezuela's Chavez Era." Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed March 29, 2023. <u>https://www.cfr.org/timeline/venezuelas-chavez-era</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Canineu, Maria Laura. "Lula Precisa Defender os Direitos Humanos sem Vieses Ideológicos." Human Rights Watch. (2022). <u>https://www.hrw.org/pt/news/2022/12/12/brazil-president-lula-should-pursue-rights-agenda.</u>



against U.S. criticism, stating that "Venezuela doesn't need to be accused of things that the people who live with you, Chávez, know are not part of your behavior and your thinking."<sup>38</sup>

When asked in 2020 about Maduro's election, Lula claimed he was "democratically elected" and argued that Guaidó should be "imprisoned."<sup>39</sup> In 2021—following years of political instability in Venezuela—Lula's Worker's Party issued a statement praising the results of the regional elections and claiming they occurred "with total respect for the democratic rules."<sup>40</sup> However, the United States, the European Union, and the Carter Center criticized the vote for irregularities and political manipulation.<sup>41</sup> During his campaign in 2022, Lula was outspoken about the fact that recognizing Guaidó as Venezuela's legitimate leader was wrong and that the politician was an "imposter."<sup>42</sup> Lula modified his tone after being elected president in 2022, claiming that he would like to see free elections and a democratic alternation of power in Venezuela in the same way that is practiced in Brazil.<sup>43</sup>

## Lula's Stance on Recognizing the Maduro

#### Government

While the Bolsonaro administration cut ties with the Maduro regime, Lula has taken a different approach. For Lula, the best way out of the crisis is through conversation with Maduro and the opposition.<sup>44</sup> In fact, shortly after being elected, he agreed to reestablish diplomatic relations with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> "Lula Defende Chávez dos EUA e diz Não Aceitar 'Difamações.'" Folha de São Paulo. (2005). <u>https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/folha/brasil/ult96u68101.shtml</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "Guaidó Deveria ser Preso, diz Lula em Entrevista." Folha de São Paulo. (2020). <u>https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2020/03/guaido-deveria-ser-preso-e-maduro-e-um-democrata-diz-lula-em-entrevista.shtml</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Pereira, Romenio. "Saudação Às Eleições Gerais Venezuelanas de Novembro de 2021." Partido dos Trabalhadores. (2021). <u>https://pt.org.br/blog-secretarias/saudacao-as-eleicoes-gerais-venezuelanas-de-novembrode-2021/.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> "Carter Center Expert Mission Issues Preliminary Report on Venezuela's Regional and Municipal Elections." The Carter Center. (2021). <u>https://www.cartercenter.org/news/pr/2021/venezuela-120321.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Estanislau, Lucas. "Lula diz que Guaidó era 'um impostor' e defende alternância de poder na Venezuela." Brasil de Fato. (2022). <u>https://www.brasildefato.com.br/2022/08/22/lula-diz-que-guaido-era-um-impostor-e-defendealternancia-de-poder-na-venezuela</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Paraguassu, Lisandra, and Anthony Boadle. "Brazil's Lula Supports Free Elections in Venezuela." Edited by Josie Kao. Reuters. Thomson Reuters. (2022). <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/brazils-lula-supports-freeelections-venezuela-2022-08-22/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> "Guaidó Deveria ser Preso, diz Lula em Entrevista." Folha de São Paulo. (2020). <u>https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2020/03/guaido-deveria-ser-preso-e-maduro-e-um-democrata-diz-lula-em-entrevista.shtml</u>.



the Maduro regime and establish an agenda for cooperation.<sup>45</sup> In January 2023, weeks after Lula began his third term as president, an official mission from Brazil's government arrived in Caracas to reestablish formal political affairs.<sup>46</sup> The goal of the mission is to reopen an embassy in the country and have a permanent Brazilian ambassador based in Venezuela.

Although an official meeting between Maduro and Lula was scheduled for the January 2023 CELAC Leader's Summit in Argentina, the parties delayed the meeting due to Maduro's absence from the summit. In his speech at the Summit, Lula called on leaders to address the ongoing crisis in Venezuela with "affection" and said that "Venezuela will once again be treated normally, as all countries want to be treated."<sup>47</sup> Likewise, during a meeting with U.S. President Joe Biden at the White House in February, Lula asked the U.S. government to reevaluate its current foreign policy with Venezuela, particularly regarding sanctions. From the Brazilian government's perspective, U.S. sanctions do not serve as intended and instead have driven Maduro to cooperate more closely with Russia and China.<sup>48</sup> Instead, Lula's administration argues that efforts should centralize on respecting the 2024 Venezuela presidential elections. Lula also stated that the White House should treat the elections not with an increase in pressure but rather a rapprochement along the lines of Barack Obama's policy toward Cuba.<sup>49</sup>

## **Lula's Stance Toward Negotiations**

One of Brazil's chief foreign policy objectives is to foster dialogue between the Venezuelan opposition and the Maduro government before the country's general election, which is set for 2024. While the plan remains in its initial stages, it has started taking shape. To this end, Celso Amorim—Lula's top foreign policy adviser and former foreign minister—met with Nicolás

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Schroeder, Lucas. "Lula diz que "problema" da Venezuela Será Resolvido com Diálogo e Afirma que País Será Tratado Normalmente." CNN Brasil. (2023). <u>https://www.cnnbrasil.com.br/politica/lula-diz-que-problema-davenezuela-sera-resolvido-com-dialogo-e-afirma-que-pais-sera-tratado-normalmente/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Amaral, Luciana. "Governo Enviará Missão à Venezuela para Iniciar Processo de Reabertura de Embaixada." CNN Brasil. (2023). <u>https://www.cnnbrasil.com.br/nacional/governo-enviara-missao-a-venezuela-para-iniciar-processo-de-reabertura-de-embaixada/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Schroeder, Lucas. "Lula diz que "problema" da Venezuela Será Resolvido com Diálogo e Afirma que País Será Tratado Normalmente." CNN Brasil. (2023). <u>https://www.cnnbrasil.com.br/politica/lula-diz-que-problema-davenezuela-sera-resolvido-com-dialogo-e-afirma-que-pais-sera-tratado-normalmente/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Chade, Jamil. "Lula Pediu Que Biden Reavalie Relação Com Cuba e Venezuela." Notícias. UOL. (2023). <u>https://noticias.uol.com.br/colunas/jamil-chade/2023/02/11/lula-pediu-que-biden-reavaliasse-relacao-com-cubae-venezuela.htm.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Chade, Jamil. "Lula Pediu Que Biden Reavalie Relação Com Cuba e Venezuela." Notícias. UOL. (2023). <u>https://noticias.uol.com.br/colunas/jamil-chade/2023/02/11/lula-pediu-que-biden-reavaliasse-relacao-com-cubae-venezuela.htm</u>.



Maduro and opposition leaders in March 2023.<sup>50</sup> Following the meeting, Maduro stated that Venezuela and Brazil are "committed to renewing agreements of union and solidarity that guarantee both countries' growth and well-being."<sup>51</sup>

Despite Lula's commitment to pursue dialogue with both the opposition and the Maduro regime, he has been less vocal regarding the existing venues for negotiation. The Brazilian government has yet to publicly share its position on the ongoing round of negotiations in Mexico City, where representatives of the opposition and government last met in November 2022. <sup>52</sup> Instead, Lula speaks more generally about his support for negotiated solutions to Venezuela's crisis and his willingness to participate in the process.<sup>53</sup>

## **Migrants and Refugees**

Brazil has been a critical leader in dealing with the immense influx of migrants and refugees that have fled Venezuela in recent years. As the fifth-largest destination for Venezuelans, Brazil has received over 1.4 million people from the country since 2018—some characterized as refugees, some as asylum seekers, and others as people in need of international protection.<sup>54</sup> In 2022, Brazil received the largest number of forcibly displaced people from Venezuela, with over 430,000 seeking asylum.<sup>55</sup>

Since 2018, Brazil has implemented a large-scale refugee policy in the state of Roraima—the primary entry point for most Venezuelans into Brazil—known as *Operação Acolhida* (Operation Welcome). *Acolhida* is funded by the federal government and supported by Brazil's military, the Federal Police, the Federal Public Defender's Office (DPU, per its Portuguese acronym), and several other organizations—including the International Organization for Migration, the Red

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Paraguassu, Lisandra, and Anthony Boadle. "Brazil's Lula Supports Free Elections in Venezuela." Edited by Josie Kao. Reuters. Thomson Reuters. (2022). <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/brazils-lula-supports-freeelections-venezuela-2022-08-22/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Rouvenat, Fernanda and Ricardo Abreu. "Celso Amorim se reúne com Nicolás Maduro em viagem à Venezuela." Globo. (2023). <u>https://g1.globo.com/politica/noticia/2023/03/09/celso-amorim-se-reune-com-nicolas-maduro-</u> em-viagem-para-venezuela.ghtml.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Gunson, Phil. "Venezuela: Making the Most of the Mexican Breakthrough." International Crisis Group. (2021). <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/venezuela/venezuela-making-most-mexican-breakthrough.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Chade, Jamil. "Lula Pediu Que Biden Reavalie Relação Com Cuba e Venezuela." Notícias. UOL. (2023). <u>https://noticias.uol.com.br/colunas/jamil-chade/2023/02/11/lula-pediu-que-biden-reavaliasse-relacao-com-cubae-venezuela.htm.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> "Refugee Data Finder." UNHCR. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. Accessed March 31, 2023. <u>https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/download/?url=WWTm9n</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> "Refugee Data Finder." UNHCR. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. Accessed March 31, 2023. <u>https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/download/?url=WWTm9n</u>.



Cross, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, and the United Nations Children's Fund, among others.<sup>56</sup>

The operation is divided into three main components: border management, shelter, and interiorization—which is Brazil's strategy to relocate Venezuelan migrants and refugees who voluntarily signal their desire to start a new life in other Brazilian states. In the last four years, the operation has been responsible for organizing, screening, documenting, and referring more than 800,000 Venezuelans to shelters, with half deciding to stay in Brazil indefinitely.<sup>57</sup> As of October 2022, nearly 330,000 Venezuelan migrants have received either a temporary or indeterminate residency status in Brazil, and over 450,000 were granted authorization to work legally.<sup>58</sup> Since 2018, over 908 Brazilian municipalities have welcomed Venezuelans as their new homes, with Curitiba, Manaus, and Sao Paulo acting as the leading cities for relocation after their border processing in Roraima.<sup>59</sup>

Although Lula has yet to announce his official policies regarding migrants and refugee resettlement, government officials have guaranteed that *Operação Acolhida* will continue in this new administration. During an interview, Brazil's Minister of Foreign Affairs Mauro Viera stated that the Brazilian government intends to continue with its mechanisms for assisting Venezuelan refugees.<sup>60</sup> This is largely due to its comprehensive operations that involve multiple stakeholders, and because the operation's goal is in line with Lula's previous support for humanitarian programs.<sup>61</sup> In addition, Brazil is one of the signatories of the recently signed Los Angeles Declaration on Migration and Protection, which commits governments to coordinate mass migration movements and displacement crises such as that currently coming from Venezuela.<sup>62</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> "Acolhida." Casa Civil. Governo Federal. Accessed March 31, 2023. <u>https://www.gov.br/casacivil/pt-br/acolhida</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> "Debatedores Pedem Continuidade da 'Operação Acolhida', de Apoio a Venezuelanos." Senado Noticias. Senado Federal. (2022). <u>https://www12.senado.leg.br/noticias/materias/2022/11/23/debatedores-pedem-continuidade-da-operacao-acolhida-de-apoio-a-venezuelanos</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Migração Venezuelana." Subcomitê Federal Para Recepção, Identificação e Triagem dos Imigrantes. (2022). <u>https://www.gov.br/casacivil/pt-br/acolhida/transparencia/informativos/informe-migracao-venezuelana-jan2017-out2022.pdf</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> "Deslocamentos Assistidos de Venezuelanos." Subcomitê Federal Para Acolhimento e Interiorização de Imigrantes em Situação de Vulnerabilidade. (2022). <u>https://www.gov.br/casacivil/pt-</u> br/acolhida/transparencia/informativos/informe-de-interiorizacao-nov22\_v4-1.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Chanceler de Lula Cita Volta da Venezuela ao Mercosul e Prioriza Reaproximação Com a África." CartaCapital. (2022). <u>https://www.cartacapital.com.br/politica/chanceler-de-lula-cita-volta-da-venezuela-ao-mercosul-e-prioriza-reaproximacao-com-a-africa/.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "Debatedores Pedem Continuidade da 'Operação Acolhida', de Apoio a Venezuelanos." Senado Noticias. Senado Federal. (2022). <u>https://www12.senado.leg.br/noticias/materias/2022/11/23/debatedores-pedem-continuidade-da-operacao-acolhida-de-apoio-a-venezuelanos.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Selee, Andrew. "The Los Angeles Declaration Could Represent a Big Step for Real Migration Cooperation across the Americas." Migration Policy Institute. (2022). <u>https://www.migrationpolicy.org/news/los-angelesdeclaration-migration-</u>



## Conclusion

Given his past experience as president of Brazil, his reputation with other world leaders, and his past proximity to Hugo Chávez, Lula is in a unique position to navigate the Venezuelan political crisis. Brazil's shared border and socioeconomic interdependence with Venezuela could offer Lula potential leverage in guiding the Maduro government toward greater respect for the rule of law and toward electoral guarantees in 2024.

Despite the opportunities for Brazil and Venezuela to reengage politically and economically, many challenges lie ahead as Lula attempts to advance his country's foreign policy goals while also trying to reinsert Venezuela into the regional picture. Although Lula seems motivated to engage with Maduro through diplomatic channels, it remains unclear if Brazil will participate in the existing negotiations in Mexico City. Three goals appear to be priorities for Lula moving forward: ensuring that Venezuela participates diplomatically in hemispheric affairs, certifying that Maduro follows democratic principles during next year's presidential elections, and limiting the refugee flows that have shaped the Venezuelan crisis over the last six years.

cooperation#:~:text=The%20Los%20Angeles%20Declaration%20was,the%20United%20States%2C%20and%2
OUruguay.